Minutes of Holy Trinity Tewkesbury PCC Meeting

Monday 9th December 2024 at 7.30pm in Room 2
Present
Stephen Walker (Chairman), Sara Simpkins (Church Warden), Steve Burden (Church Warden), Simon Phillips (Curate), Isaac Davies, Andrea Duncan, Ian Hart, Alison Cirel, Jo Davies, Duncan DeGruchy, Julian Dickinson, Sue Thatcher, Liz Walker (Secretary), Nigel Chetwood, David Greenwood, Phil Loveridge (Treasurer), John Haughan

Apologies
Lesley Rogers

1. The meeting opened at 7.30pm in Room 2.  Stephen welcomed all.  It was noted that Sarah Banelli has now resigned from the PCC as she is now employed by the Church.  She thanked the PCC for her time serving which she found to be highly enjoyable and informing.
2. Opening devotions
The meeting opened following the week of Prayer meeting, and prayer was given for God to guide us in this meeting.
3. Agreement of previous PCC minutes of the 6/11/23
The PCC minutes of Monday 6th November were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and were signed off by the Chairman.
Agreement of previous SC minutes of the 4/12/23
The SC minutes of Monday 4th December 2023 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and were signed off by the Chairman.
4. Matters arising from the PCC minutes of 6th November 2023
· None
Matters arising from the SC minutes of 4th December 2023

· A question had been asked of the Treasurer and the Standing Committee of the status of a grant made to the PCC of £1000 last year for the warm space and hot meal provision of the ministry of the Welcome Table by Tewkesbury Borough Council. The policy of the PCC as agreed at the last meeting was:
Under certain circumstances applications for grants can be made to support ministries already financed by the church (e.g. start-up costs or capital costs) but only from organisations that support the missional nature of the church and have been approved in advance by the PCC.’

· The grant from TBC was not approved in advance by the PCC but it could be argued that TBC did support the missional nature of the church for the warm weather payment and that it came with “no strings attached”. As this grant was accepted before the PCC put in place an agreed policy it was decided that the PCC would retain the grant and felt under no obligation to return it.  Phil to update MP.
5. Treasurers’ report
Phil presented our financial position and proposed the 2024 budget to the PCC, via Powerpoint.  

Phil informed that our 2023 expenditure is £19,458 over our 2023 income, mainly due to the increased salaries costs, increased costs of utilities and increased cost of hall cleaning and now church cleaning. This overspend will have to be taken from our reserves. He informed that there are currently 80 Doners giving via the Parish Giving Scheme.  Compared to the previous year, this is 12 Joiners and 9 Leavers.  There have been 30 increases and 4 Decreases in monthly donations.  Overall, there has been £400 less donated, than in 2023.  There are also 10 Direct Monthly Gifts to the Bank account plus income from the Collection Plate
The proposed 2024 budget was discussed line by line.  The total budged for 2024 was proposed at £228,305.  If the current income remains as this year, this will leave a shortfall of income over expenditure of £30,931 for 2024, which will again have to be taken from our reserves if our income does not increase.  We will require a 16% increase in giving.  Stephen informed that we are to look to the Lord to provide for all our needs and that in March there will be a series of teaching opportunities leading up to a Gift Day on Sunday 17th March. Furthermore it is important that the congregation are aware of our financial position and this will be communicated in the next email bulletin to the congregation so that they can pray and consider their response in advance.  
A question was raised whether Cefn Lea would incur any expenses as this has not been budgeted.  Jo informed that there are usually approx. £3000 expenses that the Church incurs.  However, it was agreed that this can be taken from the Contingency Budget Line.

It was proposed that the 2024 budget is accepted as presented

Proposer:  Phil

Seconder:  Nigel C

Vote:  unanimous

Phil presented the benefits of the possibility of purchasing new accounting software as MP is stepping down as the Church Accountant.  This will cost £15 per month with no minimum contract.  It was agreed for this to be purchased,
Proposer:  Phil

Seconder:  Alison

Vote:  Unanimous.
Phil informed that the Christmas events raised £530 which will be divided equally between the Children’s Society and Embrace .

Thanks was given to Phil and MP

6. Mission Support
The 2024 Mission Support Budget was discussed.  The following was proposed –

1.  SGA (Slavic Gospel Association) £3,200 – Wayne O’Leary (Eastern Europe)

2.  CMS (Church Mission Society) £3,200 – Jason and Tracy Day (Thailand)

3.  CMJ (Churches Ministry amongst Jewish people) £3,200 Pedro Santos  (Israel)         

4.  CMS (Church Mission Society) £3,200 – Timothy Curtis (Paraguay)

5.  CMS - Chris and Suzy Wilson (Ethiopia) £3,200

6.  Release International – Building One Body Partnership programme (Pakistan) -  £1,500

     Total: 17,500
Proposer:  Stephen

Vote:  all with one abstention
Other Mission support requests have been received from the following -
1.  Kintsugi Hope – to be a partner church with this ministry with a suggested donation of £30 per month in recognition of training provision and well-being support.

2.  Support for Ochalla (whom we sponsored through his Theological education via Crosslinks) of £1000
After discussions it was agreed that the PCC will agree to these requests and monies taken from the Mission Account.
Proposer:  Jo D

Seconder:  Simon

Vote:  Unanimous

A request from JH has been made to use the Church as a venue to host a fundraising event to help fund some of his costs towards a school trip to western Tanzania where they are going to support and strengthen friendships and partnerships between Bishop Kahuranana's school and the local primary schools in the area. There was uncertainty at what exactly is being asked of the PCC and further clarification sought. The Louisa Ruddles Charity could provide some support for JH.
7. Safeguarding report
Duncan circulated a report prior to the meeting.
The Safeguarding Action Plan has now been updated with the list of Church activities approved at the last PCC (6/11/23).  Several questions on the Plan require attention and this is work in progress.
Most DBS checks have been completed or are in progress.  Thank you to HH and PD for their support with this task.
A date for Safeguarding Foundation Level Training has been set for the 20th of January.

Duncan is not aware of any current safeguarding concerns or incidents but there are two ongoing and intermittent cases of vexatious complaints or emails, which are being handled by Stephen with some Diocesan support and involvement.
Actions required by Duncan –

Actions:

To liaise with the Church Wardens to identify activities that may require a risk assessment.
To check training records – which (Basic &/or Foundation) level of training is required by most, and which group?
Stephen thanked Duncan and reminded the PCC to complete any outstanding training if necessary.
8. Fabric report
Steve and Sara circulated their report prior to the meeting.
· The invoice for the East window has arrived and been paid. Although it was an expensive repair, the wardens are happy with the quality of the work.
· There were several occasions in December when the church heating supply was tripping out. Steven has removed the new type of RCD-trip for this circuit in the distribution board and replaced it with the old one.  There has not been a recurrence of the problem since this repair, but the Church Wardens will continue to monitor this

· One or two of the tables have broken recently and these will be replaced in the next couple of weeks as they are not repairable.

· One of the window catches in the hall foyer (opposite the toilets) has broken and the Church Wardens are considering screwing it shut for security.  They do not consider that making this window unopenable is a long-term problem but, if necessary, they will investigate whether a suitable opening replacement is required.

· Steven has replaced two non-functioning lights in room 4 with 40W cool-white LED panels to get an idea of the suitability of their brightness and colouration.  Once the Church Wardens have concluded on the right way forward, all the light fittings in Room 4 will be replaced, including provision of emergency lighting.  This will reduce the cost of lighting Room 4 by about 33p an hour.

· The Church Wardens are continuing to work on the Fire Risk assessment with HH, but this is a 26-page document which has to be completed for each of our buildings and so it is a slow and ongoing process.

· HH, Sara and SB will be sorting out and reorganising some of the storage areas in the coming weeks and RW has kindly agreed to make a couple of tip runs for us.

· A major project in 2024 is to address the heating in rooms 1-5 (please see item 9 below) 

· The Church Wardens have heard nothing from the DAC about our proposals for the churchyard, but given our financial constraints, this is possibly a good thing!
9. Hall Heating proposal
A hall heating project has been proposed by the Church Wardens and was circulated prior to the meeting.

Steve informed the PCC of the proposal.  This is to propose that we replace the boiler with Air to Air Heating, as the Boiler is likely to require replacing as it is 43 years old, only 50% efficient and causing some problems.  The cost of Air to Air heating is likely to be comparative to the cost of a new boiler, although quotes need to be finalised, with a total cost likely to be approx. £30,000.  We would attempt to fund this with a grant but, as a Church, we would need to commit to providing some of our own finances for this project. Part of the focus of the Gift Day on 17th March would be to support this project as well as see an increase in regular giving. Any shortfall would have to be covered by our reserves.
It was proposed 

1. that the Church Wardens should plan to gain the necessary permissions immediately and implement this project during 2024, with completion by the end of October (i.e. ahead of the next cold season). 

2. Church Wardens to seek out grant opportunities for this type of eco-renovation capital project 
3. Creating opportunities for donations to this project from within the fellowship 
4. Performing some activities ourselves ie removal of old radiators and installation of ceiling insulation

5. Drawing on our reserves for any residual costs 
A question was raised as to whether there is any asbestos currently in our hall facilities.  These concerns were noted, and the Church Wardens agreed to ensure that an inspection for asbestos would be undertaken prior to any implementation of the new heating system.  

It was proposed that the PCC agrees to the implementation of this project as outlined in the Project Report

Proposer:  Steve

Seconder:  Sara

Vote:  Unanimous
10. Staffing committee update
Stephen informed that SB has started as our new Children and families worker.  She commenced on the 7/1/24 and will work 15 hours per week to fit in with her other commitments.  This will be mostly term time only but will work 5 hours per week non-term time to ensure that the alternative to Halloween and Summer holiday Clubs etc and Sunday TJC can continue.  This is on a trial basis as term-time employment has not been attempted before.
11.Deanery Synod Update

The Deanery reps informed that they took a full membership of 4 plus Stephen and Simon as ministers to St Peters Winchcombe. There were three new ministers in Winchcombe, Bishops Cleeve and Tewkesbury Abbey and they all shared their testimony’s. The main point of discussion was a document listing the challenges but also positives of our Deanery. A member proposed this becomes an official document and we all voted positively for this document. The Deanery Synod will meet again in a weeks time.
Nigel also circulated the First Deanery Newsletter produced.
11.Diary Dates
Events being held in the Church, outside of services, need to be approved by the PCC and recorded in the PCC Minutes for insurance purposes.  The events occurring in January and February are:
U3A 

Birthday Party 

Anniversary Party

Welcome Table

Kintsugi

Discovering Britain

Tewkesbury District Scouts

Reader Meeting

Safeguarding Training

Youth Murder Mystery

Alpha Course

Week of Prayer

11. Correspondence
None received
12 AOB
Sue informed that, as inclusion officer, she has had some comments received regarding some finding it difficult to access the building with the Hall  door opening outwards when accompanied by walkers, pushchairs, wheel chairs etc.  A push-button door has been suggested.  It was suggested that the possibility of a grant could be looked into.
13.The meeting closed at 9.15pm
The meeting closed with a prayer thanking God for being Sovereign and providing for us.  This was followed by the saying of The Grace
Date of the next SC meeting – 5/2/24
Date of the next PCC Meeting – 4/3/24
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